USPS Board of Directors

Raleigh, North Carolina

5 Dec. 2008

Called to order at 0830

Attendees: 


C/C Creighton Maynard, SN


V/C Frank Dvorak, SN


V/C John Alter, SN


V/C Dave Hinders, SN


V/C Joe Mesenburg, SN

Guests:


R/C Robert A. Sweet, SN


R/C Dick Peoples, SN

Mary Catherine Berube

Tom Kemp

Actions items approved:

5 Dec. 2008

Ratification of electronic votes:

Upon motion to ratify the electronic votes on matters shown below made on 5 Dec. 2008, which was thereafter seconded, discussed and voted upon by the Board of Directors, United States Power Squadrons, each was approved and ratified.

1) To sign an Affiliate Agreement with Citizen Corps.  The rationale for signing the agreement is based on the mission of the Citizen Corps, which is “to bring community and government leaders and organizations together to involve community members and organizations voluntarily in all-hazards emergency preparedness, planning, mitigation, response and recovery. The Affiliate volunteers support the missions of Citizen Corps by offering community resources for public education, outreach and training; that represent volunteers interested in helping to make their community safer and better prepared, or offers volunteer service opportunities to support first response, disaster relief activities and community safety and preparedness efforts.” Approved 12 Nov. 2008 (2008-BD-32)
2) To direct that the Committee on Rules prepare a motion to recommend that the Governing Board remove USPS Bylaws, Section 5.8.1, and eliminate the Auditing Committee. Approved 20 Oct. 2008 (2008-BD-33)
Rationale:

1.) In order to make the USPS Bylaws conform to current practice and to eliminate unnecessary duplication of effort, the Board of Directors moves the following amendments to the USPS Bylaws, after considering, among other matters, the following:

a.) It appears that the benefit and the financial information the internal auditors provide USPS, Governing Board members, National Treasurer, and the leadership has been limited in scope; 

b.) That outside audit requirement has expanded to the degree during the past two years that the usefulness of the USPS internal Auditing Committee has been diminished substantially and is redundant in nature. 

c.) That the outside auditors, because of the new Federal auditing requirements and reporting, will increase their fees from $13,823 in 2007 to an estimated $25,000 for 2008.

d.)  Continuing to budget $8,500 for an internal Auditing Committee (R/C reimbursements, the air travel and the lodging expenses) is not financially prudent considering the reporting requirements required of the outside auditing company. 

e.) That the internal Auditing Committee is short of qualified personnel. 

f.)  That by changing the Bylaws, the Governing Board will now require,  

(1) That the Chair, Finance Committee at the Annual Meeting of the Governing Board, move the employment of an outside auditing firm, 

(2) That the Governing Board vote and authorize the employment of an outside auditing firm,   

(3) That such report be filed with Headquarters and when received, be presented to the membership at the annual meeting by the National Secretary.

g.)  That this procedure and Bylaws change will provide better safeguards for membership concerns. 

Motions:

Upon motions to approve, which motions were seconded, discussed and voted upon by the Board of Directors, United States Power Squadrons, each of the following was approved:

 1) To approve a request for e-mail addresses for approximately 4,000 to 6,000 members from the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration to send a NOAA Survey. Approval is granted upon the condition that NOAA provide a written statement that the list will be used only for this specific purpose and will not be retained or reproduced for any other purpose. (2008-BD-34)
2) To amend the National Meetings Committee Financial Management Procedures to include sending all receipts and support documentation for national meetings to headquarters within three months of the meeting, and further to include the Board of Directors on the distribution for national meeting account financial reports. 

(2008-BD-35)
Discussions:
 1) C/C Maynard invited Tom Kemp, headquarters marketing manager, to discuss the results of a name change survey.  He reported that the survey was sent to all members who had a valid e-mail address, resulting in 19,300 e-mails delivered. The response rate was 33.3 percent or 6,430 respondents. Of those respondents, 1,620 offered input on suggested name changes. The top five suggestions were:

1. United States Power & Sail Squadrons, 386

2. United States Sail & Power Squadrons, 344

3. America’s Boating Club, 200

4. United States Boating Squadrons, 125

5. The United States Boating Club, 68

P/C/C Marshburn  reported that he attended the District 5 2008 Fall District Conference and  expressed sincere gratitude and appreciation to the members of District 5 who are contributing to the on-going discussions surrounding a potential USPS name change.  


P/C/C Marshburn reported that any discussions involving an organizational name change must take place from the grassroots level up and be supported by a broad USPS constituency before action is taken.  He noted that not only does this change need to be carefully considered from a visibility and recognition perspective, that USPS must also weigh out the costs associated with such a name change, especially in light of these challenging financial times.

He indicated that during the District 5 2008 Fall District Conference many members expressed the opinion that a USPS name change was long overdue and that any resulting organizational name should not be: a) associated with the military, b) be boat type specific (rather be simplistic and descriptive), or c) have anything to do with fraternal.  More strongly the thoughts were that USPS recreational boating; a point that should be first and foremost in the “public eye”.  The concern was that the recent national name change survey does not adequately represent what USPS is or does.  They noted that the organizational name should not exclude canoes, kayaks, jet skies, duck hunters paddle boats etc. P/C/C Marshburn reported that the top suggestion from District 5 was America's Boating Club. He noted that District 5 has two trailers that advertise USPS as America's Boating Club and that the name has a close association with the online course America's Boating Course.  District 5 also has shirts and business cards with the tagline America's Boating Club.  The following is a summary of the suggestions from District 5:
(1) America's Boating Club  (ABC)

(2) United States Sail and Power Squadrons– (leave current name as is)

(3) USBO (United States Boating Organization) or USBS; United States Boating Squadrons

(4) America's Boating Squadrons (ABS)

(5) America's Sail and Power Squadrons

(6) America's Power and Sail Squadrons

(7) Safe Boating Through Education

District 5 also offered suggestions on a tagline, stating that a new tagline should include Safe Boating Education; Boat Operator Certification education and skills; and also differentiate between professional and pleasure boating. District 5 noted that they used the word Academy instead of University because Academy implies an elite prep school versus College or University level learning.  The term Pleasure Craft separates USPS from the USCG Captains License schools and professional vessel operators. Following is a summary of suggestions for a new tagline, in no particular order:
a) USPS -- Pleasure Craft Safe Boating Academy

b) USPS -- Educating and Certifying Pleasure Craft Operators

c) USPS -- America’s Boating Academy and Operator Certifier

d) USPS -- Safe Boating Education and Operator Certifications

e) USPS -- America’s Boat Operator Educator and Certifier

f) USPS -- Boat Operator Training - Beginners to Advanced

g) USPS -- Boat Operator Training and Certifications

h) USPS -- Boat Operator Courses, Seminars & Certifications

i) USPS -- Boating Courses, Seminars and Operator Certifications


The BOD discussed the costs involved in changing a corporate name. They also discussed that the number one problem for USPS is membership, not the organizational name. C/C Maynard stated that that changing the USPS corporate name is under review, and he asked R/C Sweet and Tom Kemp to draft a position statement.

The survey also included a question on uniforms. The BOD agreed that although uniforms are a USPS tradition, there are no requirements to wear a uniform. C/C Maynard asked V/C Alter, V/C Mesenburg and R/C Peoples to draft a position statement on uniforms.
 2) C/C Maynard reported that Stf/C Richard E. Gercak, AP, represented USPS at a MRAA Conference in Nov. 2008. Stf/C Gercak reported that there are approximately 6,000 dealers in the United States and that 353 attended. He noted that although the USPS name was not widely recognized, there was interest in the USPS University Program.
 3) C/C Maynard reported receiving requests from Gail Kulp, education director, National Association of State Boating Law Administrators, inviting USPS to participate on a National Boating Education Standards Committee and to participate in a study on knowledge retention. C/C Maynard asked R/C Sweet to represent USPS.

 4) C/C Maynard reported that the BOD would attend the International Boating and Water Safety Summit in Panama City, Fla., in April 2008.

 5) C/C Maynard reported that the Planning Committee studied the use of the word “fellowship,” specifically  as used in the USPS Mission Statement. The committee found that the definition of fellowship is neutral as to gender and concluded that there appears to be no gender bias.

 6) R/C Sweet reported on the status of the grant contract with the United States Coast Guard to produce the Small Boats Can – Safe Boating TV Show. He recommended that Stf/C Herman Green, AP, work with the producer on writing the script and developing a production contract.
 7) C/C Maynard reported that he appointed R/C Roberta Dougherty, AP, as the USPS Representative to the Boy Scouts of America, National Community Relations Committee. 

 8) C/C Maynard reported that P/V/C Spencer Anderson, SN, would represent USPS on the Florida Boating Advisory Council. The chief expressed his thanks and gratitude to P/C/C Joseph L. Kennedy, SN, for his many years of service representing USPS on the Florida Boating Advisory Council. The chief also noted that Captain Richard Moore, Florida Boating Law Administrator expressed his thanks for P/C/C Kennedy’s service. 

 9) V/C Hinders reported that headquarters employees’ salaries will be frozen in 2009 due to the current economic situation. 
10) V/C Hinders reported on results from a simplification survey sent to squadron commanders. He reported that he received 35 responses. He noted that some responded that no changes were necessary and that they have things under control. He said that he believed that these responses came from larger squadrons. He noted an interesting response from a squadron with 350 members that indicated they were having difficulty finding an administrative officer. Many squadrons indicated that they have already decided to do what makes sense for their squadron and to ignore national programs which don’t make sense or they don’t have the capacity to handle. A number of commanders responded that they are receiving too much e-mail, and V/C Hinders stated that USPS should practice restraint and limit the number of e-mails to monthly broadcasts unless there is an urgent matter. A common topic was that dues are expensive and/or the perception that there was little value received. The topic of multiple year-end dates for national projects for was raised and the desire for a single USPS year. He noted that the Hartford Power Squadron reported that it does not have the resources to teach all courses, and they formed a consortium with squadrons within easy driving distance to teach the complex USPS curriculum. V/C Hinders stated that more squadrons may need to consider combining teaching resources with squadrons in their area, noting that there are 30 USPS courses and the Boat Operator Certification Program.

V/C Hinders will ask the Planning Committee to define the steps required to make running a squadron simpler and to identify activities that are mandatory and those which are optional.
11) C/C Maynard reported that the Planning Committee had suggested adding an outside director on the BOD. The BOD will hold a strategy session during the 2008 Annual Meeting in Anaheim, which will be facilitated by R/C Bob Sweet, SN, to discuss how the BOD should function.
12) P/C/C Marshburn reported that the Department of Defense has cut off funding for the America’s Waterway Watch Program. The USCG is seeking alternative funding to continue the program.

Adjourned at 1732.
